Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


May 11, 2015
Minutes 

Present:  Rory Robb, Jane Mead, Melissa Grabler, Karen Johnson, Wendi O’Donovan, Elizabeth Buxton, Sally Mileson, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Mary Lou Dyer, Stacy Lamontagne, Paul Nau, Rachel Posner, John Regan, Betsy Mahoney, Neal Meltzer, Gary F. Wolcott, Todd Goodwin, Perry Blass, Bridget McCabe, Laurie Raymond, Romy Spitz, Meg Dexter, Debbie Dionne, Patrick Moore, David Cowing, Jaime Hoar, Betsy Morrison, Kathy Adams, Dina Martinez, David Projansky, Kim Humphrey, Rebecca Emmons, Kailen Olmstead, Teresa Quick, Bob Duranleau, Annmarie Rotolo, Joan Rogers, Shelly Wilson, Carrie Woodcock, Adam Wilson, Cindy McNett, Dan Bonner, Inga Sullivan, Julie Snook, Julie Brennan, Brian McKnight, Mary Chris Semrow, Arthur Clum, Danny Patterson, Maura McDermott, Cindy Wailus, Susan Perreault, Darla Chafin, Cullen Ryan, Vickey Rand.  Via VSee – Bangor:  Andrew Cassidy, Peter Alexander, and one other not captured on the attendance sheet.  Auburn:  Ann Bentley.  Biddeford:  Scott Cousins and Lisa Boucher.  Sanford:  Kelly Raye and Gervaise Flynn.  Gardiner:  Holly Griffin and Heidi Mansir.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Cullen:  Some concerns have been raised about the changes coming with the Supporting Individual Success (SIS) initiative, the Supports Intensity Scale (SIS) tool, rate setting, and how this is going to work for everyone.  My sense is that this new system has most everything this Coalition is looking for – assessing individual strengths and meeting each person where they’re at.  The concerns I have heard are about the “outliers,” those at the extreme end of the SIS levels (1 through 5), some of whom have very complex issues.  Today is a chance for a discussion with three individuals from agencies who have encountered some unique issues.  Gary Wolcott is on hand to respond to questions and keep an open dialogue going.  The goal is for an open, transparent conversation to help improve the system we’re all invested in and want to see work.
Featured speaker:  Todd Goodwin, Chief Executive Officer, Community Partners, Inc. www.cpime.org; Richard Estabrook Esq., Board Member, Independence Association www.independenceassociation.org; and Neal Meltzer, Executive Director, Wabanwww.waban.org.  Topic:  The effect of SIS rates on quality of service delivery & complex cases. – Gary Wolcott, Director, Office of Aging and Disability Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads will be on hand for questions and answers around this topic.  

Richard Estabrook, Esq.:  I am on the Board of Independence Association and a member of the MDSOAB (Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board).  Most of us are familiar with both the Supporting Individual Success (SIS), the broad OADS initiative for the systems change, and the Supports Intensity Scale (SIS), a tool developed by AAIDD (American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities).  The SIS tool was intended to identify the level of supports necessary to succeed.  A major component of OADS’ SIS initiative is using the SIS tool and linking it to financial caps.  These caps are used by the PCP (Person Centered Planning) team to develop services and supports.  That process is being developed now in State regulation with an expected promulgation date of 7/1/2015.  Rates that are going to be linked to the SIS score were published by the State in January of 2015.  Independence Association took those rates and applied them hypothetically to the people they serve.  They identified a home with three people in it, all Section 21 recipients, who would be impacted.  When Independence Association applied the SIS caps to the services that those three people were presently receiving it was discovered that the resources coming into that home would be cut approximately in half.  In order to absorb a cost that great, staff would have to be cut from the house.  A cut of that magnitude would provide only custodial care– beyond that it would be unsafe for both staff and residents in the home.  Independence Association does not do custodial care; that violates its mission statement.  The guiding principles include connecting people to live in the community of their choice.  We believe in community inclusion, which is backed up both in state law and the new federal regulations.  Independence Association is a small to medium sized employer – it is a business that relies on money coming in and we provide a certain service up to our standards.  It would break my heart to make the tough decisions based on this.  If the home cannot be sustained financially – it would shut down.  I hate the thought of that, which is why I’m here today to express concerns about what I see happening.  This would affect hundreds of people.  I couldn’t live with having to evict people.  What will happen to them?  This is a huge dilemma.  I don’t believe the services are too rich; they have been identified as necessary through the PCP process and vetted by APS Healthcare, which DHHS contracts with.  I believe we have right-sized services in this home.  I understand wanting to challenge the PCP team if the SIS assessment suggests the services aren’t right-sized, or that the individual can live independently in an apartment.  I do find it unjust when the services are the right size and the cap is imposed in order to decrease the level of services, in effect to force a level of custodial care, or worse, upon people.  I believe the people who developed the SIS tool at AAIDD never intended for it to be used to cut service, rather for it to determine right-size services for everyone.  We are also dealing with ADA (Americans with Disabilities Act) rights here.  We do not want an institutional system that gets imposed under the guise of it being in the community.  What can be done about this?  Under State law there is a service plan that goes along with PCP.  It states in Maine law that there cannot be major changes to the service plan until the guardian signs off.  What happens when a guardian goes through the planning in 2016, the financial cap is applied, services are cut basically in half, and they’re looking at a substantial decrease in the amount of staffing and community inclusion?  The guardian can refuse to sign because it’s a major change.  Currently, services have to continue until a person signs off on the plan.  This is going to create a huge legal mess if a lot of guardians don’t sign off.  In this situation I don’t know what will happen.  Will services stop because there isn’t a service plan in place?  I haven’t heard one way or another.  I have heard, at an MDSOAB meeting, when faced with the dilemma of decreased services, the answer was the provider has to go and find natural supports for the person to fill the gaps.  For the three people in this home, and likely many others, this is totally unrealistic.  There is a procedure in SIS called the QESS (Qualified Extra Support Service) which provides 40 hours of services above and beyond the financial cap.  Even with this, there are 100 hours of support staff time this person isn’t getting.  There is no realistic chance for natural supports to fill that gap.  
Neal Meltzer:  Thank you for having me here.  I want to commend this group for its work.  The efforts of this group will help the system change.  I am the Executive Director of Waban.  Prior to that I was a Senior Administrator with DHHS.  I helped develop the current system we’re operating under.  The view I take is broad; a system perspective.  There are very positive things going on.  Governor LePage and Commissioner Mayhew should be commended for the work they’re doing to eliminate the waitlists.  This has been a long time coming and it’s taken a lot of work.  In regards to the Supporting Individual Success (SIS) initiative, there are many positive aspects:  People have the ability to direct their resources and some are receiving services they previously weren’t able to get.  That said, from my perspective there are also some fundamental flaws.  One is the resource allocation with the Supports Intensity Scale (SIS) tool.  There are five levels, with 1 being the easiest and 5 being the most difficult to serve.  These five levels are compressed into three levels from a service perspective.  Levels 2 and 3 get the same number of authorized hours for residential support, as do levels 4 and 5.  To me that’s a systemic flaw.  It is correctible, but still a flaw.  In addition, QESS hours are a good attempt to give people who fall outside the regular boundaries additional hours; unfortunately the hours being provided currently, even including the QESS hours, are not enough and require levels of staff that are not realistic.  The Department is continuing to work on this, and to their credit there is movement.  There is also movement to have this entire system implemented on 7/1/15.  There are good pieces, and pieces that need more work.  We need to take the time necessary to make sure the system is completed and flaws are addressed, so people who are “outliers” get the services they need.  Groups like this can advocate for that and speak to individual situations.  It’s important that we recognize positive aspects.  Evolution of the system is great, it incorporates many things, but it doesn’t capture all of it and all pieces need to be in place before the system is implemented.  I have learned that when we hear “we’ll take care of that later,” later often doesn’t happen.  Five years ago changes were made to Section 28, and there were significant flaws.  The decision was made to move forward with the changes and issues would be taken care of after the fact.  Five years later these issues are still not resolved.  This is not about bad intent, but instead about taking the time necessary to get it right.

Gary Wolcott:  We’re discussing changes to the overall OADS Developmental Services system.  We have known since the beginning, even with all of the experts brought in, we were designing a system for the vast majority; you’re always going to have folks out on the edge who will not have their needs met by this system.  We have been planning for this since the systems change process began.  Everything is still in process.  The roll-out goal is 7/1/15, but as the clock ticks we’ll see if we can make it or not.  There are still critical things that have to happen.  This overall system is based on agreement from the federal government.  We had to put a rough design together and submit it to the federal government for their review.  We heard last week that they’re still reviewing our submission; we are expecting to get their first round of questions very soon.  People in this room are concerned, but additionally the federal government is concerned and scrutinizing this as well.  We have to meet their requirements; they put is $2 for every $1 in State funds.  We can’t easily go forward with our rules until we get feedback from the federal level.  As was pointed out, the next step is for us to go out to rule making; we can’t implement the program without having the rules established.  We’re still in the process of finalizing the drafting of those rules; we need feedback from the federal government before we can finalize anything.  Then, everything will go out for public comment and feedback.  This is still very much a work in progress.  I do appreciate the concerns Richard and Neal raised, and that Todd is going to raise.  We have received a lot of feedback and we’re taking it all in and working on it.  To address this small group of folks we know won’t fit in the system we brought together some provider organizations and met with family members of folks who fit in this category.  What you’ve seen is not final.  This is why I’m here today; we’re looking for feedback, ideas, and suggestions.  I do disagree that the message was sent that providers have to go and find natural supports for people to fill the gaps.  We are concerned about each individual – this message comes right from Commissioner Mayhew as well.  Natural supports are always part of the system, but the message that the only answer is for agencies to go find natural supports is not one the Department has sent or wishes to send.  This is not the type of partnership we’re looking for.  Natural supports are part of living in the world.  Most of us would very much like to live a life where we’re independent and don’t need to hire someone to provide support to us.  We want a system that’s wrapped around the individual, tailored to the individual’s needs, and the community he or she is living in.  We can encourage folks to rely on family and friends and build relationships on the job, this is always a goal, but it is not the public policy.  The policy is we’re going to try to build a system that meets the individuals’ needs at just the right level, and recognize and build in the fact that everyone has the potential to grow and change.  
We are still collecting information, still writing, and you will see our proposal and have a full opportunity to give us further feedback.  As part of the rulemaking process, we have to respond to each comment we receive.  Very often we’ll respond back with, “Good idea!” and incorporate that suggestion.  It is an ongoing process.  Our consultants from HSRI (Human Services Research Institute) have been working with us on this project for a couple of years.  HSRI has stated that they have never seen a state that has engaged the stakeholders in the design of the system the way we have.  This may not be enough, but in comparison to other states, we are clearly asking, inviting, and engaging feedback and investment in this process.  I appreciate the positives you both mentioned.  We have to do something, we can’t leave the system where it is with a 1,000 person waitlist that climbs every month.  We need some kind of system that is fair, equitable, and meets each person’s needs.  This system will allow us to avoid waitlists in the future as it will be known up front what the support needs are of the people coming into the system.  Every year we have people come into the system and have no standardized way of knowing what their needs are, and thus what the costs will be.  In future planning we have to project forward for the Legislature and the Governor, how many people will be coming into the system and the estimated cost.  With this system we can say we know within $1,000 per individual what the cost is going to be to serve them; we will have something concrete for them to act on.  
One of the problems I confront every day is exactly what Richard was addressing – we shouldn’t have institutional care under the guise of being in the community.  I get regular complaints from folks living in community programs that look like they’re living in institutions; they have no connection with the community and don’t interact with or even see other folks.  With that concern in mind, we built into the system an opportunity and incentive for the provider organizations to have more dollars and more opportunities to provide services in the community and in employment settings.  This was never a cost savings initiative, and it still is not.  We will spend every penny we’re spending now.  With this, all of the folks in our system of care can have lives that are meaningful and be part of the community they live in.  We still have more adjustments to make, and we are actively engaged in that process.  The more specific you can be with your feedback the better.  Please know that we’re not letting up and we’re doing our very best to address these “outliers” so we’re not leaving anyone behind.
Todd Goodwin graciously and very thoughtfully offered to not present in the interest of time and Gary’s need to depart before the end of the meeting.  This allowed time for group discussion with Gary still present:

Discussion:  When the rules come out and the public comment period opens the Department cannot continue the back and forth dialogue.  Within the next ten days or so the regulations are expected to be released, so submitting concrete feedback to the Department within this timeframe is ideal.  Once the comment period begins people can submit ideas and feedback, but conversations with the Department have to stop until after the comment period officially closes. 
The group discussed the SIS tool and the interview process.  People have experienced issues with the administration of the tool regarding specific questions, which led to false answers and thus false scores.  Additionally people expressed concerns with family members being unprepared to respond during the interview, or felt that they weren’t given the opportunity to provide feedback when the SIS interview was conducted.  
Gary stated that he appreciated this feedback.  During the SIS pilot they looked at 500 interviews and the Department learned a lot.  These scores were not used (pilot tests were re-done).  The department has come a long way in the administration of the SIS.  No system is perfect though.  Goold Health Systems has surveyors who are certified and have refreshers.  Part of any system requires designing opportunities for you to raise questions like this.  If the SIS wasn’t administered properly you can request another one.  Overall 70 or 80, out of 3000, weren’t done properly and have had to be re-done.  If family members where not asked to participate to the level they should have been than it wasn’t a well-run assessment and can be re-administered.  SIS interview instructions have been changed as the Department has received feedback from family members and SIS participants.  People that know the person and work with him or her every day should be at the table for the SIS assessment.  Gary stated that when they started planning the system some people didn’t understand what it was, and he apologized for this.  It can be hard to communicate in a complicated world like this and sometimes family members and organizations and their employees don’t fully grasp the importance of something like this.
There was discussion regarding incorporating hard data (IEPS, Section 28 data, progress reports, etc.) into the SIS assessment, or using it to predict levels of care.  
Gary: The SIS is a national standardized instrument and the questions cannot be changed.   The SIS generally puts the person in a ballpark, it is not meant to drive the specifics of the plan of care.  It informs and expands the plan regarding hopes, dreams, and wishes.  It all comes back to the PCP team that develops the plan.  The Department is more invested in the PCP than ever.  Case managers coordinate PCP teams and make sure all of the organizations and all of the person’s key parts of his or her life are at the table when that planning takes place.  This is the opportunity for that information.  Every person’s plan is developed by their planning team locally; you can’t compare apples and oranges.  HSRI was able to look at statistics after 1000 SIS assessments were completed.  The statistics showed there were a lot of people who weren’t getting the services they needed, while there were others who appeared to be getting more than they needed.  The status quo hasn’t been addressing those outliers, on both ends.  This is a way to use the science that’s out there to build a system.  That said, the Department isn’t taking this and saying you must do it this way.  The next step is going back to the PCP team.  There are people who have been shorted, as well as those with extraordinary needs.  Standardization helps address this. 
The group discussed the priority listings on the Section 21 waitlists.  

Gary:  Currently the waitlists are not gone, we are still waiting for that.  The only option for folks aging into the system is going on a waitlist.  We hope this will change with the state’s budget request.  The system relies heavily on case managers to navigate the system, and this includes requesting priority status changes as individuals’ life circumstances change.  
There was discussion regarding the SIS assessment not reflecting the safety needs of individuals who are deaf or hard of hearing.  People have been requesting new assessments because of this, not because it was done improperly.
It was stated that unless the issue of the “outliers” is addressed, given the extent of the issues that some of the individuals are faced with, the system is always going to be off.  Gary stated that this is exactly why the Department had been engaging stakeholders, family members, and provider organizations over the past few months.  This process has been highly educational and what they have learned from meeting with individual families will be addressed in the system.  

Cullen:  Thank you, this was very helpful.  I want to thank our presenters for being here, and Gary for answering questions.  The goal is open dialogue to get to a point where the questions raised are addressed and the system is optimized with everyone’s input.  This is an opportunity for all of us to raise our voice.  I hope this discussion leaves people encouraged.  Everyone is still at the table in terms of designing the system.   

End of presentation.  (Round of applause)

Further discussion:  (After Gary had to leave the meeting, the group continued discussion.)  It was stated that before the rules are released people should hone their messaging so that they can respond.  
The group commended the Department on eliminating the Section 21 Priority 1 and Section 29 waitlists by 6/30/15.  There were questions about what would happen to people on Section 21, priorities 2 and 3, as well as what would happen now that a new group of high school graduates will be coming into the system in short order.  The Department is working to eliminate the waitlists, but with more people coming into the system what will happen if the budget isn’t increased?  
There was discussion regarding work and community supports.  The budget is a total dollar amount allowed for work and community supports.  Individuals can choose which supports to utilize, or utilize both, within the budget cap.  However, it is important to note that currently if an individual chooses to utilize only employment supports he or she will receive fewer hours because it’s a higher rate than community supports.  

The group wondered how an agency would balance a house if individuals in the house have very different SIS levels.  Currently there is a cap on home supports; in the proposed rates released by the Department there would be a significant reduction.  The Department stated previously that they would look into this but there hasn’t been an update as of yet.   

It was stated that although OADS has worked to be very open and transparent, if some of this work had been done with a strong stakeholders group, the outcome would be a product that everyone could grasp, and everyone would be better able to respond.  Although everyone wouldn’t necessary agree, they would at least have understood how OADS got to the outcome they did.  An increase in knowledge around this would help everyone come out better and with lower anxiety levels around the system change.  

DHHS Update:
Brian McKnight (OADS, DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads): 
Waitlist Numbers:  As of April 2015, the number of people on the wait lists are: Section 21 – 1099, Priority 1 – 0 (all have pending offers, there are no individuals waiting to be offered services), Priority 2 – 400, Priority 3 – 699. Section 29 –146, people on both lists – 141.  Of the 1099 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 531.  The Department continues to make offers and is still on track to make offers to everyone who is on the Section 29 waitlist as of 6/30/2015.  The Department sent 146 letters with Section 29 offers on Friday of last week.  Bridget Bagley’s last day was Friday 5/8/15.  Her work has been split between Department staff.  This position is at the top of the list to be filled.  Due to meetings going on this week there is no SIS call on Friday morning.  

Legislative Updates:
There was a public hearing on LD 1236, An Act To Change the Type of Rulemaking Required Regarding Persons with Intellectual Disabilities or Autism, on April 22nd.  The passage of this bill would mean the Legislature would not have an opportunity next session to review, require any changes, or have the opportunity to weigh in on rate setting (only t
he rates).  Right now the Legislature has the opportunity to review rules prior to their going into effect, as a means of checks and balances.  It appears that this bill came from MaineCare and not OADS.  
Representative Stuckey’s bill, LD 475, “Resolve, To Increase MaineCare Services for Certain Recipients To Allow Them To Remain at Home” is still on the table of the Health and Human Services Committee.  This bill would raise the dollar cap for Section 29.  This has become a much more robust service but the cap wasn’t raised when additional services were added, and continues to stand at just over 20 hours per week.  Where that is insufficient, the only other option is Section 21.  The proposed increased cap would dramatically extend the range of the Section 29 waiver, allowing it to reach up to 40 hours per week, which is enough to allow a parent to work.  MACSP (Maine Association of Community Service Providers) has been working behind the scenes to get the Section 29 cap increase into the budget process, as it would be much stronger and less likely to be vetoed.  There has been great success with DHHS and the Appropriations Committee on this issue.  They agree with our idea but the Department doesn’t think it can happen as fast as we do.  We believe this will help the long-term viability of the system.  
There is not much to report on the budget process.  There might a unanimous “ought to pass out” vote out of taxation, which would give the Appropriations Committee a better idea about what they have to work with.  As of right now there are some kids programs and some adult behavioral health programs that are scheduled to receive 10% cuts.
There is a public hearing scheduled for, LD 1240, An Act to Phase Out the Payment of Subminimum Wages to Workers with Disabilities, on Thursday, 5/14 at 1pm in front of the LCRED (Labor, Commerce, Research, and Economic Development) committee.  This provides people with disabilities a great opportunity to speak about this issue.
Housing:

Cullen:  The national housing trust fund was put into law in 2008, however there were no resources to fund it.  Recently, Mel Watt, Director of the Federal Housing Finance Agency (FHFA), directed Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac to begin setting aside and allocating funds to the national housing trust fund.  Maine would receive the state minimum allocation of $3 million each year to serve extremely low income populations.  People receiving disability income likely fit into this category.  The funding will go through MaineHousing, but it will likely be mid-2016 before this funding is available.  This is a huge policy change; it took a lot of work to make this happen.  
Office of Child and Family Services Update:

Rachel Posner (DHHS OCFS http://www.maine.gov/dhhs/ocfs/):  We have completed three meetings with case management providers.  As reported at the last meeting, OCFS reorganized a few months ago when Jim Martin came on as Director.  There is now, again, a Children’s Behavioral Health Services unit and Teresa Barrows is the Director.  We are now back out on the road meeting with providers to re-engage and open up dialogue.  There are also a lot of policy initiatives going on.  A lot of MaineCare policies that govern services will be reopened in the coming year.
Other Business, Announcements:
· OADS is hosting a series of meetings to learn about implementation of the Supporting Individual Success initiative and what it means for individuals receiving services, family members, and guardians.  The Portland session is tomorrow, 5/12 at USM – The Wishcamper Center – Muskie School, in the Lee Auditorium from 5:30-7:30pm.  Information is available on the website.  
· There is a Waiver Advocacy Training for anyone who wants to tailor their message so advocates can speak with a collective voice.  Click here for more information.  
· There is a non-traditional communication event on June 19th at the University of Maine Orono campus.  Click here for more information.
Cullen:  Check out our updated website www.maineparentcoalition.org!  You can find the title of any of our past presentations:  Click the link, and you will be right in the minutes.  The website can always use more pictures! 
Cullen:  At our next meeting on June 8, 2015, our featured speaker will be Betsy Hopkins, Director, Department of Labor, Bureau of Rehabilitation Services, Division of Vocational Rehabilitation (invited).  Topic:  Workforce Investment and Opportunity Act (WIOA) update and possibilities for Maine.
Unless changed, Coalition meetings are on the 2nd Monday of the month from 12-2pm (307 Cumberland Ave., Portland).  
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